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C16.3
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 15 OCTOBER 2011
A meeting of the Council was held at the Euston Square Hotel, 152-156 North Gower Street, London, NW1 2LU on Saturday 15 October 2011 starting at 1:30 p.m.  MJG was in the chair, and the Minutes were taken by APF, based on notes made by ARH.
1.
Welcoming Remarks by the Chairman
MJG welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

2. Location of Attendance, Apologies and Proxies Lists
Attention was drawn to the printed lists of Apologies for Absence, Members voting by individual Proxy and Members voting by Proxy to the Chairman of the Meeting.  

The following list gives names only.  The full Attendance document recording the capacities, in which people attended, together with apologies for absence, is held in the ECF Office with the official copy of these Minutes. 

DW Anderton (DWA)
WG Armstrong (WGA)
N Butland (NB)
G Caller (GC)

L Cooper (LC)
JL Denning (JLD)
NW Dennis (NWD)
B Edgell (BE)

AP Farthing (APF)
AJ French (AJF)
SN Gilmore (SNG)
AJ Griffith (AJG)

H Grist (HG)
MJ Gunn (MJG)
RJ Haddrell (RJH)
R Hardy (RH)

AR Holowczak (ARH)
DJ Howes (DJH)
GN Jepps (GNJ)
G Jones (GJ)

C Kreuzer (CK)
AT Leadbetter (ATL)
CE Majer (CEM)
A Niccoli (AN)

MJ Norris (MJN)
JA Philpott (JAP)
C Priest (CP)
AN Raoof (ANR)

RJ Richmond (RJR)
J Rudd (JR)
PG Sherlock (PGS)
ND Short (NDS)

JC Skipworth (JCS)
BA Smith (BAS)
D Smith (DS)
B Valentine (BV)
MBA Walker (MBAW)
JR Wickham (JRW)
PJB Wilson (PJBW)
T Woolgar (TW)
Others present:

Tina Weddell (ECF office)
Christine Carcas (ECF office)
S Chevannes (SC)

P Ehr (PE)

3. To note the Voting Register and any amendments thereto 

Attention was drawn to the Voting Register, including amendments made prior to the meeting.
4. The appointment of Tellers

JAP and ATL were appointed.

5. 
To approve the Minutes of the Finance Council Meeting of 16 April 2011
RJH commented that the reference to his correction of item 8.4.2 in the Minutes of the previous AGM did not state whether his correction had been accepted.  It was confirmed that it had been.
The Minutes were approved nem con.
6.
Matters Arising from the April Finance Meeting not otherwise on the Agenda

None.
7. 
To receive and approve the Reports and Accounts

7.1
President's Report

In the President’s absence, his written report was approved, with 1 directed proxy against.
7.2 
Chief Executive Officer's Report

APF had nothing to add to his written report.  
PGS asked about the current status of charitable status and the potential benefit from gift aid.  APF replied that he had been meeting with a small sub-committee of relevant experts.  Although it was impossible to be certain, APF remained optimistic that gift aid on membership subscriptions to a future charitable body would be achievable.  In answer to a question about the potential VAT benefits of the change, APF indicated that this could happen in the case of the non-charitable body left to deal with the non-amateur aspects of chess, in the event that this body fell below the VAT threshold.  APF said that he had met with the Vice-Chairman of the English Bridge Union, which is pursuing the same goal, although the EBU had not yet applied formally for charitable status.  CP asked about the process for moving to charitable status.  APF replied that Council’s approval would be required and that he hoped to be able to present proposals to the next Council meeting.

MJG read out a question about the work of the Manager of ICT, Stephen Ashcroft.  APF replied that he had been familiarising himself with the ECF systems.  Asked about online membership, APF indicated that the ECF had been in contact with potential external suppliers.
The report was approved nem con.
7.3 
Non-Executive Chairman's Report

MJG had nothing further to report.  Approved, with one directed proxy against.
7.4 
Financial Reports

7.4.1
Finance Director's Report

GC apologised to Council for the late delivery of the draft Accounts and for the fact that they were not yet signed off by the auditors.  This was due to unexpected work commitments during the critical summer months.
GC stressed that the figures were not final but indicated that, as they stood, the results for the year were disappointing, with an overall £5k deficit instead of the expected surplus.  This was due to a number of factors:

5. Game Fee income was about £10k below forecast.  Investigative work was underway to verify the accuracy of this.

6. Membership income was steady, despite the rise in the subscription rates.  This was due to the increase in VAT, which offset the benefit of the higher subscriptions.

7. Management Services showed some higher costs in areas where inflationary pressures could not be absorbed.  In other respects, particularly staff costs, reductions had been achieved.

8. Junior Chess showed an overspend compared with budget, which was still being verified.

9. In view of the uncertainties over future income prospects, the decision had been taken to write off all remaining investment in the Certificate of Merit (CoM).

10. 60% of the contingency for the year had been spent, including £1k to support Jovanka Houska’s participation in the Women’s World Championship and £2k for the necessary replacement of the ECF’s office server.
The report was approved, with 2 directed proxies against.

7.4.2
To approve the Annual Statement of Accounts for the year ended 30 April 2011

GC told Council that in view of the work still required before the auditors could be asked to sign off the accounts, he was not seeking Council’s approval at this time.  JAP indicated that under s.288 of the Companies Act 2006 approval could be sought later by circulation of a written resolution.  A fresh voting register would have to be compiled for the purpose.  The deadline for submission of the accounts to Companies House was 31 January 2012.

PJBW commented that the CoM was not a money-spinner.  He expressed concern that income from the Permanent Invested Fund (PIF) had dropped drastically from £7k.  He reiterated a point about expenditure on the English Seniors team which he had raised on a previous occasion.
Regarding the CoM, APF commented that the reason for writing off the investment was lack of certainty over future income.  It did not mean that the ECF would not be seeking to generate further income from this source.  It had agreed to work together with Michael Basman and the UK Chess Challenge, whereby the CoM would be promoted in the UKCC materials sent to schools in exchange for a discounted CoM rate for UKCC competitors.  WGA commented that the CoM was overpriced and that greater income might be achieved by charging less.

Regarding the PIF, CEM commented that the income from Chess Centre Ltd (CCL) had dropped because it had made a loan of £20k to the ECF.  He also noted that the CCL directors appeared no longer to be actively involved.  The PIF trustees needed to appoint new directors.  DWA said that the income from CCL took the form of dividends.  ATL proposed that this topic should be deferred until the BCF meeting.

AJG asked why no VAT was shown in the draft accounts.  GC said that the figures were all net of VAT.

GC was asked how often the office chased up game fee payments due.  He replied that it was hindered by the complexities of the system but acknowledged that the ECF was not efficient at collecting the amounts due.  RJH suggested that the various game fee categories in the accounts should be expressed more clearly to avoid the appearance of overlap or uncertainty about which events were included in each.
MJN asked why there had been an increase in two classes of direct membership income and a large fall in another.  GC accepted that there was a need to verify the figures.

PJBW asked whether the loan interest recorded on page 11 of the draft accounts referred to the John Robinson Trust loan.  GC confirmed that it did.

PGS asked what the £6k Graders Fee related to, since local graders were not paid.  RJH confirmed that it related to the fee which he received for his work.
PGS asked whether the figures could be shown alongside the relevant year’s budget for ease of comparison.  GC agreed to do this.  CP asked about a budget for the coming financial year.  GC replied that this was provided at the April meeting of Finance Council.

ATL asked whether Council could expect the 2011/12 audited accounts to be ready for the October 2012 AGM, given the delays in the last two years.  GC said that it could, assuming no repetition of the unusual summer increase in his workload in his day job.  JAP commented that he had floated the idea of moving the financial year end so that the Finance Council meeting would be able to approve the accounts.  GC agreed that there was merit in looking at this.

It was agreed nem con to proceed as JAP had outlined earlier, namely to seek approval of the accounts by a written resolution once the audit had been completed.
7.5
To receive and approve the Achievement Report

APF presented the report, noting that he had taken the opportunity to produce a more balanced report, including positives and negatives, rather than the previous statistical approach, with comment primarily by exception about objectives not achieved.  The report was approved nem con.
7.6
To receive and approve other Directors' Reports

7.6.1
Director of Home Chess

ANR had nothing further to add to his report, saying that it had been a good year.
7.6.1 (a) Grading

CEM’s written report was approved nem con.
7.6.1 (b) British Championships

WGA noted that there had been two resignations from the British Championships team.  ANR said that he was aware of one (David Welch); GJ said that Roger Edwards had indicated that he would be resigning after the next event.

MJG read out three questions concerning the British Championships.  In response, ANR confirmed that:

(i) He was happy that the ECF knew the origins of the monies raised for the event; 

(ii) The basis for offering conditions to players was fair and the suggestion that one GM had not been offered conditions was untrue (the individual received an offer and played); 

(iii) He accepted that it would be preferable for the ECF to set clearer boundaries between public and private activities.

MJN referred to the Nigel Short simultaneous display tour, which CJ de Mooi (CJdM) helped to organise and promote and which raised funds in part for the ECF.  MJN indicated that he supported CJdM but felt that he had shot himself in the foot by promising to make the accounts public.  NDS replied that CJdM did not know how much money the event was raised.  He commented that there should be no expectation that the ECF should receive any income from a tour like this and that the fact that CJdM had negotiated an arrangement that raised funds for the ECF should be seen only as a good thing.  JCS said that the issue was not that NDS had received payment; it was that figures should have been made available.  SNG said that the money had nothing to do with the ECF.

ANR acknowledged that CJdM had not consulted with anyone about the British Championships opening ceremony.  The only complaint received had been that there was no microphone so the speakers could not be heard.
The Home Chess report was approved, with 1 against.
7.6.2
Director of Junior Chess & Education

The written report was approved nem con.
7.6.3
Director of International Chess

LC had nothing to add to his written report.  The report was approved nem con.

7.6.4
Director of Marketing

Council was asked to consider Stewart Reuben’s (SR) written report.
PJBW suggested that, with a budget of effectively zero, the role of Director of Marketing should be reduced to Manager, and a new directorship created for Senior Chess.  ATL agreed.  ANR suggested that a Director of Membership could be considered.

MJG read a statement from Alex McFarlane, Co-Manager of the British Championships.  This raised an objection to the claim in SR’s report that, had he [SR] been consulted over the British Championships prize-giving incident, “there would have been no problem.”  
APF said that he had discussed the comment with SR.  It was a statement of SR’s opinion.  SR believed that, had he been consulted, he could have taken the decision as a Board member not to approach CJdM or, if he agreed that something should be said, to take responsibility to approach CJdM himself.  In either instance, Lara Barnes would not have been directly involved, and the subsequent risk to her professionally of the adverse media coverage would not have arisen.  APF said that he agreed with the underlying assertion that it would have been better had the organisers consulted with SR, as the director responsible for public relations issues who was on site at the time.  He said that, whilst he would not have been so bold as to assert unambiguously that “there would have been no problem,” directors were entitled to express their opinions in their reports, and this was a legitimate expression of SR’s opinion.

WGA said that the statement was an implicit criticism of the British Championships management team and that they were entitled to feel aggrieved.  They had acted sensibly and had not received the ECF’s support.  He asked whether SR was the only Board member present.  APF replied that Peter Purland was also present.  WGA added that Lara Barnes had previously raised £200 for the Stonewall UK charity.

GJ said that he had been mandated by the CAA to vote against the report and commented that SR should have taken action at the time.  APF commented that the first SR knew of the issue was when he went to speak to CJdM after the prize-giving to express surprise that he had not presented the prizes.  Before he could do so, CJdM told him what had happened.  SR did not choose non-involvement.

ATL proposed that the report should be noted rather than approved.  PJBW seconded the proposal.  It was heavily defeated, with 6 votes in favour.

The original proposal to approve the report was then voted upon and carried by 24 votes to 3, plus 10 directed proxies in favour.

7.6.5
Non-Executive Directors

JRW had nothing to add to the written report by himself and JR.  Report approved nem con.

7.7
To receive and approve other Officers' Reports

7.7.1
FIDE Delegate

NDS had nothing further to add to his written report.
PJBW commented that it was important for the ECF to have a working relationship with FIDE.  NDS replied that it was difficult to see that happening under the current FIDE management.  He said that the image of the game had been damaged by the sight of the FIDE President playing chess with Colonel Gaddafi and that the President had also ridden roughshod over FIDE procedures by electing two extra Vice Presidents.  NDS concluded that a fundamental change had to be made.
DWA asked whether there was any evidence of anti-ECF discrimination as a result of the Board’s public statement about the Gaddafi meeting and the relationship as a whole.  NDS said that there was not.  He did say that he personally did not benefit from wildcard entry to FIDE events, when perhaps he should have been eligible.

MJN asked whether there was any chance of unseating the current FIDE President.  NDS said that a strong challenge was being mounted for 2014.  Garry Kasparov was actively involved and had started a Foundation to support the work.  At the last election, according to NGS, Ilyumzhinov outspent Karpov’s campaign by 3:1; in 2014, the boot could be on the other foot.

MJN asked whether NDS would be a candidate for FIDE President.  The answer was no.

The report was accepted nem con.

7.7.2
Chairman of the Governance Committee

JAP had provided a written report.  He noted that the Governance Committee was short of members, as John Paines had stepped down.

The report was approved nem con.

7.7.3
Sport and  Recreation Alliance (formerly CCPR) Representative

David Sedgwick had provided a written report.  The report was approved nem con.

8. 
To pass a vote of thanks to the outgoing Officers
MJG proposed a vote of thanks to the outgoing officers which was approved nem con.

9. 
To note changes to Regulation No. 2 (The Directors and Officers Responsibilities Regulations)
JAP stated that a few changes had been made to the Board role descriptions to reflect what had changed since the creation of the Chairman’s position.  Council had no vote on this issue. The changes were noted nem con.

10. 
Elections and Appointments
10.1
President

CJdM was re-elected, with 1 against.

10.2
Chief Executive Officer

APF was re-elected nem con.

10.3
Non-Executive Chairman

MJG was re-elected nem con.  
10.4
Director of Finance

GC was re-elected nem con.
10.5
Non-Executive Directors
JR and JRW were re-elected nem con.
10.6
Other Executive Directors

10.6.1
Director of Home Chess

ANR re-elected, with 1 directed proxy against.

10.6.2
Director of Junior Chess & Education

The two candidates, Phil Ehr (PE) and Sabrina Chevannes (SC), were invited to address Council in turn, and then answered questions.
MJG directed that the election should proceed directly to a card vote, the results of which were:



Sabrina Chevannes
91 



Phil Ehr

107



Neither of the above
4



Spoiled ballot

1



Abstentions

3

Phil Ehr was duly elected.

10.6.3
Director of International Chess

LC was re-elected nem con.

10.6.4
Director of Marketing

TW was the only candidate nominated.  He stated that chess had an image problem and that work was needed on the marketing of the game.  Given the almost zero marketing budget, fund-raising events should be a priority.  When asked for specifics, TW replied that they would have to reflect the ECF’s strategic goals and that consultation would be required.
MJN expressed some reservations about the “hype” over ChessBoxing, noting that some statements about this had been challenged, e.g. that recognition had been sought from Sport England.  TW stated that Sport England had been approached but that it was a time-consuming process.

SNG asked if TW had a full-time job.  TW replied that his job was coordinator of ChessBoxing.

MJG noted that TW had been nominated by Stewart Reuben.  APF commented that he had also formally nominated TW, because SR had been overseas as the deadline approached and it was not certain whether he would be able to make the intended nomination.

CK asked how much independence the Director of Marketing enjoyed.  APF indicated that he would have to operate within the set budget and in accordance with a business plan.  If additional money was required for further activities, this would have to be approved by the Board.

A card vote was proposed and agreed.  The results were as follows:



Tim Woolgar

95



Not this candidate
89



Abstentions

6

TW was duly elected.
10.7
Other Officers

10.7.1
FIDE Delegate

NDS was re-elected nem con.

10.8
Standing Committees

10.8.1
Chairman of the Finance Committee

MJG explained that no candidate had been nominated by the deadline, but since then Mike Truran (MT) had offered his services.  Although a formal vote could not be taken, the Board was minded to appoint MT and sought Council’s views.  In a straw poll, a heavy majority was in favour.
10.8.2
Members of the Finance Committee

Ray Clark, Ian Reynolds and JAP were re-elected nem con.

10.8.3
Chairman of the Governance Committee

JAP was re-elected nem con.

10.8.4
Members of the Governance Committee

RJH was re-elected nem con.  ATL was re-elected with 1 directed proxy against.
10.9
To appoint the Auditor

Goatcher Chandler was re-appointed as the Auditor nem con.

11. 
To note ECF awards for 2011

The paper setting out the proposed awards was duly noted nem con.
12. 
To receive and approve the update to the Long Term Strategic Plan
APF commented that the principal changes to the LTSP were the removal of the Chess for Schools project and a section setting out the potential impact of achieving charitable status.  He acknowledged that to some extent the plan was a holding document pending agreement (or not) of the membership scheme proposals.
The Plan was approved nem con.
13. 
The future funding of the English Chess Federation
13.1
To consider the paper prepared by Andrew Farthing on behalf of the Board
APF invited questions on his paper.
CP asked about the financial projections supporting the subscription and game fee rates.  APF indicated that the ECF needed to raise about £160k in total, which was the basis of the calculations.  However, he stressed that the rates had to be agreed at the April Finance Council meeting.  The rates to be proposed by the Board were being presented to the AGM for noting only.

CP asked the size of the grants from the JRT and PIF in 2011/12.  APF replied: £5k general grant from the JRT to fund the junior chess budget; £15k from the PIF to cover the projected shortfall now that the DCMS grant had ceased.

AJG commented that the ECF was dependent upon the cooperation of its customers.  In his region’s experience, many customers felt that the ECF was not meeting their needs and 80% walked away.

APF acknowledged the concerns.  He described the changes as a reflection of the mandate from Council to implement a membership scheme.  Following consultation, the Board judged that it would be prudent to retain a game fee element for an indefinite transitional period.  The intended pricing represented a correction of the previous imbalance whereby, on average, direct members paid considerably more than non-members per graded game.  In addition, the intended pricing was designed to incentivise membership.  AJG replied that there were other methods of achieving this and that the method chosen could break relations between the ECF and its constituents.
It was suggested that the intended pricing would add to the burden on junior players by leading to higher entry fees and that therefore the concessionary rate should be lower.  APF said that a balance had to be struck somewhere, and some felt that the concession was too great already.

It was suggested that the financial situation was being resolved by loading the burden on inactive players.  Game Fee was workable if supported by an adequate IT system.  Concern was expressed over the likelihood of the supporting systems for the new scheme working satisfactorily first time.

ATL said that he thought Yorkshire was part of a Membership Organisation.  Why was there a problem in Yorkshire?  Perhaps the Northern Membership Scheme was not as popular as he had been led to believe.  AJG replied that Yorkshire did participate in the NMS in 2004, then they created their own membership organisation.
DS expressed concern that the transitional arrangements represented an attempt to move too far too quickly.  It would take longer for the scheme to become embedded.  The ECF needed to get across why membership was a benefit.

APF acknowledged that many players had an expectation that they would receive a financial benefit equal to what was paid into the ECF.  Ignorance of the fact that they were already paying towards the ECF was another factor.  Many players were unaware of the extent to which their activities were subsidised by direct members.

ATL said that the ECF would raise less money from players like him, who was a member and paid game fee for his league games.  In future, the ECF would just receive a membership fee.  APF replied that on average the amount raised per player would be higher.

GC said that a longer term aim of the changes was to ease the administration.  In the short term, the risks of making the change in one fell swoop meant that a complicated hybrid had to be accepted.
APF said that it was not possible to define when the transitional arrangements would end.  This would be a decision for Council.  He suggested that achievement of, say, 95% membership might be a trigger for moving to membership only.

PGS said that for chess to survive it needed a supply of new players.  The ECF should not put these off by setting the price too high.  APF disagreed that the intended fees for non-members were so high as to be a deterrent.

MJN commented that, as a parent, he thought chess was dirt cheap.  He considered that Game Fee was a “nightmare” to administer and that membership was obviously the right solution.

PJBW noted that the number of members was rising, but income was not increasing.  Members were migrating to the cheaper forms of membership, and the new scheme would make this worse.  APF replied that the reason for there being no increase in net membership income was the rise in VAT.  PJBW preferred to see a single category of membership at £18.  He did not support the more complex arrangements proposed.

JLD reiterated that the benefits of the scheme needed selling.

NDS said that players should not be allowed to compete unless a member.  The ECF needed funding and it needed to take action to replace the convoluted system that had evolved.  

SNG said that one club in his area had been opposed to the membership scheme.  However, when they put to the members the prospect of being able to play much more graded chess for an all-in price of £12, they supported it.

RH said that there was strong opposition in the Bristol League and that all the clubs west of Bristol intended to pull out.
It was accepted that the task of explaining the changes was more effective if done face to face, because this allowed the presenter to deal with misconceptions.  It was difficult, however, to find the resources to do this in every case.

13.2
To consider and if thought fit approve a special resolution to make the following changes to the Articles of Association (a special resolution requires a 75% majority).

(a) In Article 1.1, to insert after the definition of “Direct Members” as “means the Direct Members as defined in Article 5(13)” the words “who shall not be required to be members of the company” and in Article 5(14) to add at the end of the description of the Direct Members Division of Members the words “provided that Direct Members are not required to be members of the company”.
APF explained that this change would remove the obligation on individual Direct Members to sign the £1 guarantee when joining.  It was not essential in itself for the membership scheme changes, but it would enable an online membership solution to be introduced.  Moreover, the change was something much requested in the past.
RJH pointed out that “company” should have read “Company”.  He also said that two of the Articles still required Direct Members to be members of the Company.  DWA accepted the first point but disputed the second.

The results of the card vote were:

In favour:

184

Against:

22

The proposal secured a majority of 89% and was duly passed.
(b)
In Article 30(1), to add at the end of the paragraph specifying Multiple voting entitlements the words “Provided That with effect from 1st September 2012 Rapidplay graded results, will be calculated at one half of the rate for Standard graded results for the purpose of multiple voting entitlements.”
APF explained that this amendment reflected the simplification of the Game Fee categories set out in the changes to the Bye Laws (see 13.3).  ATL pointed out that, if the amendment was passed but the changes to the Bye Laws were defeated, the Articles would not need to be amended.  On this basis, the vote was postponed until after the discussion and vote on 13.3.
The results of the subsequent card vote were:

In favour:

156

Against:

23

The proposal secured a majority of 87% and was duly passed.

RJH commented that the comma after “results” should be deleted.  This was agreed.
13.3
To consider and if thought fit approve the proposed changes to the Bye Laws indicated by the enclosed mark up (included in AGM papers).

13.3.1
Bye Law No. 1 the Direct Members Bye Laws.

APF explained the changes.  RJH proposed the deletion of some words.  DWA stated that the words had been included previously and the amendments were not accepted.  
MJG confirmed that only a simple majority was required to pass the proposal.

The results of the card vote were:

In favour:

137

Against:

57

The proposal secured a majority of 71% and was duly passed.
13.3.2
Bye Law No.2 the Game Fee Bye Laws.

GJ proposed the amendment, “That overseas players in congresses should be exempt from the Pay to Play fee.”  APF noted that, if passed, this would suggest that the cost to English players would have to be increased.  A vote was taken, and the amendment was defeated 8-19.
The results of the card vote on the original proposal were:

In favour:

134

Against:

61

The proposal secured a majority of 69% and was duly passed.
13.4
To note the resolutions relating to Membership Fees and Game Fees which the Board is intending to propose to the April 2012 Finance Council meeting.

APF confirmed that Council was being asked only to note what the Board was intending to propose to Finance Council (which would formally set the rates).

A hand vote was overwhelmingly in favour, with 2 votes against in the room, plus 10 directed proxies against.  There were 8 directed proxies in favour.
14. 
To consider and if thought fit approve the proposal by the Southern Counties Chess Union that the rules for the County Championship should be amended by replacing the first sentence of rule E12 (which currently states “Except in the Final of each Championship, when a central venue will be nominated by the Director of Home Chess and agreed upon by the Board, matches shall be arranged by the Counties concerned”) with:

“In the Final of each Championship, the Director of Home Chess may at his discretion nominate a central venue (which must be agreed upon by the Board).  With this exception all matches shall be arranged by the Counties concerned.”

The SCCU observes that this is not a proposal to change the existing practice: it is a proposal to allow the Director of Home Chess to vary it if he wishes.
This was passed on a hand vote by 14 votes to 5.
15. 
The dates and locations of General Meetings in 2012
The Finance Council Meeting will be in London on April 14.  The AGM will be in Birmingham on October 13. 
BE asked whether the meetings should be held elsewhere from time to time, e.g. Manchester or Bristol.  MJG commented that past experience indicated that attendance was lower at other venues.
16. 
Any other business as advised to the Chairman before the start of the meeting

There was no other business.
The meeting closed at 5.40 p.m.

